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Executive Summary

1.

1.1.

1.2.

1.3.

The former Durnford Street School is a Grade II listed building in Middleton, 
designed by Edgar Wood. Some of the original buildings were demolished 
with consent in 2002, leaving the former infant school standing. 

The site is owned by a south Manchester based company, who purchased it in 
May 2015. The last known use was as an adult education centre. 

The current owners have expressed several plans to use the remaining 
building, but no development activity has taken place. A large number of crime 
and anti-social behaviour incidents have been reported to the Council’s empty 
property team from neighbouring residents, the Police, Fire Service and 
Elected Members. The site’s dereliction is causing significant public nuisance 
and impact on people who live nearby, and there appears to be little prospect 
of the buildings being returned to active use.

Therefore it is proposed to make a Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) 
utilising the powers contained in s226(1)(a) of the Town and Country Planning 
Act 1990 to acquire the land shown edged red on the plan at Appendix 1 in 
order to facilitate timely development of the site.

Recommendation

2.

2.1.

That Committee authorises the making of the “Borough of Rochdale (Former 
Durnford Street School, Middleton) Compulsory Purchase Order 2019” utilising 
powers contained in Section 226(1)(a) of the Town and Country Planning Act 
1990.

That committee authorises the Assistant Director of Legal, Governance and 
Workforce and the Director of Economy to undertake the necessary legal 
procedures and associated action in relation to the Order listed at paragraph 1 
and described in Appendix 1.



2.2. That Committee considers the implications of the Human Rights Act 1998, 
namely reaching a view on whether there is a breach of the Act if compulsory 
acquisition of the land within the Orders described in paragraph 1 and 
Appendix 1 is authorised.

Reason for Recommendation

3.

3.1.

3.2.

3.3.

3.4.

3.5.

Given the long-term dereliction of the site and the lack of willingness or ability 
to bring the site back into productive use, a Compulsory Purchase Order is 
considered to be the only mechanism available to the Council to facilitate 
development of the site.

The current owners purchased the site at auction in May 2015. There have 
been several proposals for the site, including a wedding venue. However, to 
date, the owners have not come to the Council with any solid plans for a 
deliverable active use for the property.

Despite references in correspondence in the Council’s records to verbal 
assurances from the current owners that there is a long term plan for the 
building, no planning applications have been submitted for any future use.

The Grade II listed status means that the possibility of internal alteration is 
more constrained than in non-listed buildings. The listing comprises the main 
building, railings, boundary walls, gate piers and arched entrance. However, 
this was known at the time of purchase, and by itself is no justification for 
letting the building lie vacant. 

The Historic England listing refers to “The surviving parts of an innovative and 
stylistically-advanced school complex, designed by an architect of national 
repute, Edgar Wood, in which he explored the use of reinforced concrete and 
flat roof construction.” Therefore there is a wider historic and cultural 
justification for the Council intervening to prevent further disrepair and 
dilapidation to a building of architectural significance beyond the local area. 

The Council has records of complaints about anti-social behaviour arising from 
unauthorised access to the site, causing considerable nuisance to 
neighbouring residents. Despite assurances to the contrary, there does not 
seem to be any redevelopment scheme proposed to bring the site back into 
use. The Council served a notice under Section 215 of the Town and Country 
Planning Act 1990 (Notice to Require Proper Maintenance of Land) in October 
2016, but this is only ever a short term solution to securing derelict sites and 
buildings. The current owners do not appear to be able to find a sustainable 
use for the building, therefore the only intervention left open to the Council is 
to make a Compulsory Purchase Order in order to regain control of the 
building.  



Key Points for Consideration

4.

4.1

4.2.

There is no other viable course of action that would remedy the situation 
available to this Council at this time.

A full options appraisal will be undertaken prior to making the CPO, to 
evaluate development options. The building is surrounded by residential 
properties, on a large plot, so residential development would appear to be the 
highest value future use, giving the best chance of generating sufficient value 
to reinvest in the building’s upkeep.

Alternatives Considered

Officers could continue to engage with the site owners without CPO, but it is 
considered that the risk of the site remaining vacant in the medium-to-long-
term is too high to proceed without CPO. However, the Council remains open 
to all options that could see the site brought back into productive use.

Costs and Budget Summary

5.

5.1.

The costs of implementing the CPO and settling compensation claims will be 
met from the existing CPO Capital Budget. The compensation will be 
determined by the application of the statutory rules governing compulsory 
purchase compensation.

Should this property be purchased by negotiation in advance of the CPO there 
are sufficient funds within the capital allocation for CPO.  The final value of the 
property will be established in negotiations between the Council's professional 
property services and those of the land owner, or should this not be agreed, 
by arbitration.

Risk and Policy Implications

6.

6.1.

6.2.

Section 226(1)(a) enables acquiring authorities with planning powers to 
acquire land if they think that it will facilitate the carrying out of development 
(as defined in section 55 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990), 
redevelopment or improvement on, or in relation to, the land being acquired 
particularly if it is not certain that they will be able to acquire it by agreement. 
 
The wide power in section 226(1)(a) is subject to the restriction under section 
226(1A). This provides that the acquiring authority must not exercise the 
power unless they think that the proposed development, redevelopment or 
improvement is likely to contribute to achieving the promotion or 
improvement of the economic, social or environmental well-being of the area 
for which the acquiring authority has administrative responsibility. The benefit 
to be derived from exercising the power is not restricted to the area subject to 
the compulsory purchase order, as the concept is applied to the wellbeing of 
the whole (or any part) of the acquiring authority’s area. 

The acquiring authority (the Council) must have a clear and compelling case 
to justify its proposals for the compulsory acquisition of land and show that it 



is in the public interest. It will need to defend such proposals at any Public 
Local Inquiry.

As part of the CPO process, objections to the making of the Order can be 
submitted to the relevant Secretary of State.  If no objections are made and 
the Secretary of State is satisfied that the proper procedure for serving and 
publishing notices has been observed the case for the Order will be 
considered on its merits and the Secretary of State may confirm, modify or 
reject the CPO without the need for a hearing. The Secretary of State has to 
be able to take a balanced view between the intentions of the acquiring 
authority and the concerns of those whose interest in the land it is proposed 
to acquire compulsorily.

If objections to the Order are received and not withdrawn, the Secretary of 
State will arrange for either a Public Local Inquiry to be held or, if the 
objectors agree, objections could be considered through the Written 
Representations Procedure that allows objections to the CPO to be 
considered in writing and is therefore less adversarial that a Public Inquiry.

If the matter proceeds to Public Local Inquiry or the Written Representations 
Procedure it follows that the decision of the Secretary of State whether to 
confirm, modify or reject the Order will be delayed, usually for a period of 
approximately 6 months.

Following confirmation of the Order its validity can be challenged in 
proceedings in the High Court within 6 weeks following the first newspaper 
publication of the notice of confirmation of the CPO but only on the grounds 
that the Council is not empowered to make CPO or that the Council has 
failed to follow a regulation under the Act. If a challenge to the High Court is 
successful the High Court may quash the CPO or any part of it.

It is acknowledged that the compulsory acquisition of the site will amount to 
an interference with the human rights of the land owner and the Council 
could be challenged under the provisions of the Human Rights Act 1998. 
However that interference will be justified if it is in accordance with the law. 
The land owner will receive compensation for the loss of their property at 
market value.  However it is the officer’s opinion that the use of the legislation 
is legitimate and therefore taking into account all the relevant background 
information and the circumstances of the case, believes that it provides a 
legitimate defence (see Appendix 2).

6.3.

6.4.

6.5.

6.6.

6.7.

Consultation

7. The Council has written to the owners in an attempt to engage in discussion, 
and they are aware that this report is being presented to Cabinet.
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